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After careful consideration and consultation with the Equal Employment Opportunity 

Commission (EEOC), and in accordance with the Paperwork Reduction Act (PRA) and its 

regulations at 5 CFR 1320.10(f) and (g), the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) is 

initiating a review and immediate stay of the effectiveness of those aspects of the EEO-1 form 

that were revised on September 29, 2016. These revisions include new requests for data on 

wages and hours worked from employers with 100 or more employees, and federal contractors 

with 50 or more employees.  EEOC may continue to use the previously approved EEO-1 form to 

collect data on race/ethnicity and gender during the review and stay.  

 

 The PRA authorizes the Director of OMB to determine the length of approvals of 

collections of information and to determine whether collections of information initially meet and 

continue to meet the standards of the PRA.  In this context, under 5 CFR 1320.10(f) and (g), 

OMB may review an approved collection of information if OMB determines that the relevant 

circumstances related to the collection have changed and/or that the burden estimates provided 

by EEOC at the time of initial submission were materially in error.  OMB has determined that 

each of these conditions for review has been met.  For example, since approving the revised 

EEO-1 form on September 29, 2016, OMB understands that EEOC has released data file 

specifications for employers to use in submitting EEO-1 data.  These specifications were not 

contained in the Federal Register notices as part of the public comment process nor were they 

outlined in the supporting statement for the collection of information.  As a result, the public did 

not receive an opportunity to provide comment on the method of data submission to EEOC.  In 

addition, EEOC’s burden estimates did not account for the use of these particular data file 

specifications, which may have changed the initial burden estimate.  
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OMB has also decided to stay immediately the effectiveness of the revised aspects of the 

EEO-1 form for good cause, as we believe that continued collection of this information is 

contrary to the standards of the PRA.  Among other things, OMB is concerned that some aspects 

of the revised collection of information lack practical utility, are unnecessarily burdensome, and 

do not adequately address privacy and confidentiality issues. 

 

 In these circumstances, the regulations at 5 CFR 1320.10(f) and (g) require EEOC to 

submit a new information collection package for the EEO-1 form to OMB for review.  In 

addition, the regulations require EEOC to publish a notice in the Federal Register announcing the 

immediate stay of effectiveness of the wages and hours worked reporting requirements contained 

in the EEO-1 form and confirming that businesses may use the previously approved EEO-1 form 

in order to comply with their reporting obligations for FY 2017.   

 

 Thank you for your attention to these matters. Please feel free to contact me with any 

questions. 

   

 

  

 

  

 

  

 


